	Que Pasa December 2006 (NFB of New Mexico)

James Babb, Editor

 

In this issue:

 

Adelmo

Parade Time

Annual White Cane Banquet in Albuquerque

White Cane Day

The Precinct

High Marks for the Auto-mark Accessible Voting Machine

Blind/Visually Impaired NM Seniors to Receive Help Using Computers

My Favorite Season

NFB Newsline

Good Eating

Useful Websites

Meetings & Announcements

 

 

Adelmo

 

Adelmo, that’s all you need to say and we in the blind community think of Adelmo Vigil!

Over the past 30 plus years Adelmo has touched the hearts of thousands of New Mexicans; blind, visually impaired, disabled, and able bodies.  This was aptly illustrated on December 2, 2006, at his retirement party.  Co-workers, friends, and all four former executive directors of the Commission for the Blind presented accolades about Adelmo, as a person, a teacher, a coach, a mentor and an administrator.  They said that even though Adelmo was retiring, they knew he would continue to be active in and make significant contributions to the blind community of New Mexico.

 

 

Parade Time

 

The 2006 New Mexico State Fair parade was held on Saturday, Sept. 9, 2006 in Albuquerque.  Approximately 20 members of the Albuquerque NFB assembled very early at the Coronado Mall.  Ray Marshall arranged for a bus to transport them to the fairgrounds.  They joined up with a larger group of approximately 60 parents, staff, and blind children of the New Mexico Preschool NMSBVI.  All wore T-shirts representing NMSBVI and NFB.  The shirts read:  “Changing what it means to be blind.”  Banners were carried by both groups, preceded by marchers – children and adults – using their white canes, followed by their float, “The Little Red Wagon.”  The crowds cheered as they passed.  Everyone had a great time.

 

 

Annual White Cane Banquet in Albuquerque

Submitted by Tonia Trapp

 

The NFB of Albuquerque held its annual White Cane Banquet on the evening of October 27, 2006 at Ming Dynasty. The approximately 92 persons in attendance had a choice of pepper steak, chicken low mein, or a vegetarian dish. Ray Marshall was the emcee for this event. 

 

Gail Wagner presented the three winners and two honorable mentions from the White Cane Writing Contest, as follows:

 

Winners:

Paul Lovato - 4th grade - Armijo Elementary - song

Terese Garcia - 10th grade - Albuquerque High - infomercial

Michael Postlethwait - 11th grade - Los Lunas High - essay

 

Honorable Mentions

Britney Addler - 8th grade - Jefferson Middle School - rap

Dion Valdez - 12th grade - Albuquerque High - skit

 

Paul Lovato sang his winning song for us, and he was terrific. Terese Garcia read us her humorous infomercial and made us all laugh. Gail Wagner and Dion Valdez performed the charming skit Dion had written. Gail read the thoughtful essay written by Michael and the clever rap written by Britney.

 

We had three speakers of varying ages who talked about what the white cane means to them: Leslie Hernandez (third-grader at Zia Elementary), Jessica Luera (ninth-grader at Albuquerque High School), and Dallas Allen (senior at UNM). Each of the speakers shared their unique perspective on using the white cane. 

 

At the conclusion of the banquet, a special award was presented by the NFB of Albuquerque to Mike Hayes for being a committed and exemplary orientation and mobility instructor.

 

In summary, this banquet was a great success.

 

 

White Cane Day

By Larry Hayes

 

The White Sands Chapter of the National Federation of the Blind joined with members of the New Mexico Commission for the Blind, New Mexico School for the Blind and Visually Impaired and American Council of the Blind to celebrate White Cane Day. 

 

On Monday, Oct. 16, representatives from each group met at the corner of White Sands Ave and 13th Street to participate in a White Cane Walk.  Approximately 75 people joined in the walk.  All NMSBVI students and staff were in attendance including those using wheelchairs.  All students and staff of the Adult Orientation Center were present as well.  It made for an impressive demonstration of blind New Mexicans celebrating their independence. Blind adults and blind students joined together with each group taking away something special from the gathering. The students were able to interact with positive role models while the adults were able to see the promise of the future for the blind of New Mexico.  It was also inspiring to be a part of a function where all the different organizations for the blind were able to come together to celebrate an important legislation that has expanded the opportunities and independence for blind New Mexicans.  

 

 The banquet was held at NMSBVI and was attended by over 100 people.  Diana Jennings, superintendent of NMSBVI gave the welcoming address.  Larry Hayes, dormitory supervisor for the adult orientation center,  read   Governor Richardson’s state proclamation and Mayor Carroll’s city proclamation celebrating Oct 15 as White Cane Safety Day for the state on New Mexico and for the city of Alamogordo respectively.  Greg Trapp, Director of the New Mexico Commission for the Blind, gave the keynote address giving a brief history of rehabilitation efforts concerning the blind.  The NMSBVI choir sang several songs including the National Anthem, I Am But a Small Voice, and the school song.  It was the first time I have heard the second verse to the song since I graduated from the school.  Many in attendance stood during the song indicating the number of us who were alumni.  Students at NMSBVI read essays they had written about “what the white cane means to me.”  Groups were divided into upgraded, elementary, and secondary levels with first, second, and third place being recognized.  The Alamogordo Daily News published five photos of the day with the walk itself displayed on the front page.  One of the winning essays was also published.  

 

Each year we celebrate this day and every year becomes a memorable experience.  I hope to see you at our banquet next year.  

 

 

The Precinct

-- The Riveting Story of a Blind Man, a Blonde, and a Ballot

By Jim Salas

 

My name is Harlow, Bill Harlow.  I was working the 375th precinct on the east side, Albuquerque.  It was Election Day 2006.  I'm a poll worker.  I've worked the polls many times in my day and I take my job seriously.  I'm like That.

 

As the doors opened at 7 AM, the crowds streamed in and the voters queued up.  They were here to do their duty, their civic duty.  As I scanned the line of voters, I couldn't help but notice him.  He was tall, thin, wearing a long trench coat, and he was blind.  I could tell by the long white cane he used.  I couldn't help but notice the dame on his arm as well, she was blonde.  She might have been his cousin, or his niece, but I don't think so.  As the blind man and the blonde approached the table, I asked him for some ID.  He produced it, the state-issued card.  His name was Salas, James Salas.  He was legit.  The blonde was a Salas too, Michelle Salas.  She wasn't his cousin, she was his wife.  That lucky stiff.  She was a doll.  I couldn't help but wonder how the blind man was able to snag this blonde dish, or what she saw in him.  That, however, is discussion for another day.  We had a job to do -- vote.  

 

I had seen the video, the poll worker video.  I knew what to do.  I placed the ID card along the line on the ledger and the blind man used it as a guide to sign next to his name.  Easy.  Next was marking the ballot.  I asked the blonde if she was going to help him, and she responded that he could handle it himself.  I could tell that they were aware of the new machine that he could use to mark the ballot.  I asked the blind man if he wished to use the new machine and he nodded in the affirmative.  The blonde went off to mark her own ballot.  I peeled off from the table to help the blind man with the new machine.  I had helped blind men cast their ballots before.  I had even accompanied some into the voting booth and actually pulled levers for them.  Being involved in such a personal act appealed to my voyeuristic side, but those days were over.  The AutoMark was here.  

 

I directed the blind man to the AutoMark machine with lefts and rights, even though I was facing him.  I know my lefts and rights.  I'm like that.  The blind man sat at the machine and we fed the paper ballot into the slot.  While other voters were marking the paper ballot with a pencil, the AutoMark would mark the ballot for the blind man.  I handed him a pair of headphones.  He put them on.  I heard when the verbal instructions began, like when you walk by a teenager with their IPOD and ear buds.  You can hear the music, but you cannot quite name the tune.    I had used the AutoMark myself at a poll worker training class.  I knew what he was doing.  His eyes were closed as he listened to the instructions.  He was focused.  He had his right hand on the control panel.  There were four arrow buttons, left, right, up, and down, with a square button in the center.  The arrangement was similar to the Zia symbol on the New Mexico flag.  You've seen it before.  To the right of those keys were four more buttons, one above the other.  These buttons allowed the blind man to turn the screen display on or off, repeat the message, and adjust the speech rate and speech volume.  The blind man turned off the screen display.  My voyeurism would not be satisfied on this day.  The left and right arrow buttons allowed the blind man to move between contests, the up and down arrow buttons allowed him to move between candidates, and the square button allowed him to make a selection.  There were Braille labels on each button.  Easy.  The blind man manipulated the control panel like a pro.  I stood to the side of the AutoMark in the event the blind man needed me for something.  He didn't need me at all.  I looked around.  The blonde finished marking her ballot and walked over to the ballot scanner.  I watched her walk.  She handed her ballot to another poll worker who actually fed it into the scanner.  Standard procedure.  She then chatted with other voters as they completed the process, waiting for the blind man.  After a time, my attention was drawn back to the AutoMark as I heard the sound of the mechanism marking the ballot.  As the ballot was ejected from the AutoMark I asked the blind man to hand it to me.  He refused.  He's like that.  He wanted to hold the ballot until it went into the scanner.  Again, I directed him to the scanner with lefts and rights.  At the scanner, he handed the ballot to me and I fed it into the scanner.  Standard procedure.  I asked him how it went.  "Fantastic" he said.  Funny, it didn't seem that fantastic to me.  Maybe I don't have the same perspective as the blind man.  Then the blind man and the blonde were gone, and I returned to the table to help other voters at the 375th.  

The End.

 

 

HIGH MARKS FOR THE AUTO-MARK ACCESSIBLE VOTING MACHINE

By Tonia Trapp

 

I had never before been given the opportunity to fill out my own ballot independently, without anyone assisting me. But for this past election, on November 7, I got my first chance to do exactly that. I went with my husband to our local polling place, and we hadn’t stood in line for more than a minute before an observant poll worker asked us if we would like to use the accessible voting machine, the Auto-Mark. We quickly answered yes, and we were escorted directly to where we needed to be. 

 

When it was my turn to vote, I slid my paper ballot into the slot on the Auto-Mark machine with anticipation. My ballot was drawn into the machine, and The Auto-Mark immediately began speaking to me in a synthetic voice through the headphones I had donned. The synthesized speech sounded very much like the speech that I listen to every day on my computers at work and at home, so I had no difficulty whatsoever understanding what was said.

 

I found that it was very easy to learn and use the buttons that operate the Auto-Mark. These buttons are arranged in a simple way that is logical, and the number of buttons is small enough to make the machine very simple to use.

 

What a fantastic moment it was for me when the Auto-Mark finally printed my ballot and spit it out of the machine. Then all I had to do was take my completed paper ballot over to a poll worker who placed it in another machine that scanned the ballot, which meant that my vote was officially cast.

 

Thanks to the Auto-Mark, I was able to vote independently and privately, and no one but me knew what votes I had cast. This is an experience I will not soon forget.

 

 

Blind and Visually Impaired New Mexico Seniors to receive help using computers

 

The New Mexico affiliate of the National Federation of the Blind applied for and received a $13,000 quality of life grant.  This grant was authorized by the State Legislature and is intended to improve the quality of life of disabled New Mexicans.  This grant calls for the purchase of computer screen readers that will allow blind New Mexicans access to their computer via voice and enlarged text.  The Commission for the Blind will assist in distributing and training of this equipment.

 

The criteria to participate in this program are:  55 or older; blind or losing vision; access to a Windows-based PC, version 98 or later.  Apply by 1-15-2007; first come, first served or by lottery if number of applicants exceed availability of technology.

 

Contact James Babb by phone at (505) 792-9777 or e-mail at jbabb33@comcast.net. 

 

MY FAVORITE SEASON
By Nancy Burns 


My favorite season is finally here,
Time for giving and sharing; the message is clear.
Yummy cookies are baking to give to a friend,
The toys are all wrapped and ready to send.

Tinsel and holly and bows red and gold 
An angel on the treetop is a sight to behold.
The music and laughter that seem to abound
Fill the air like the snowflakes that float to the ground.

The careing and sharing and words of good cheer
Are especially evident this time of year.
Bells ringing, children singing, and after a while
Even the grumpy ones break down and smile.

When the egg is all nogged and we gaze at the bill
Must we give up this feeling of peace and good will?
So savor these moments quite festive and careing
Hang the garland, light the candles, ‘tis the season  for sharing.

The joyous and thoughtful and you will soon learn
To give kindness away and it will return.
Pour love and affection on those you hold dear
And you will find happiness throughout the next year.



 

NFB Newsline  

By Jim Babb

 

I have served for several years as chair of the Newsline and technology of the Commission for the Blind’s state rehabilitation council.  The state Newsline with its human voice and many volunteer readers has been great.  

 

However, this article is regarding NFB Newsline.  I recently attended a two-day seminar regarding NFB Newsline and its many expanding features.  NFB Newsline with its synthetic speech has shown spectacular growth and innovation over the past five years!

 

· 41 states including New Mexico have NFB Newsline.

· Nationwide 54,000 users; more states being added.

· For the first time in history, blind people have greater access to newspapers and magazines than sighted people.

· 240 newspapers

· Six magazines including AARP

· Two Spanish speaking papers

· Associated Press and United Press International for each state and National AP

· Local information channel for each state sponsor which can include local information on conventions, training, technology, TV listings (by zip code), XM and Serius radio listings, etc.

· Download up to six of your favorite national newspapers to your computer.

· Human sounding synthetic speech coming soon (Neo-speak).

· More to come!

 

 

GOOD EATING

Submitted by Linda Velez, kitchen arts instructor, NM orientation center, Alamogordo

 

APPLE ENCHILADAS

 

1 can apple pie filling

1 pkg. flour tortillas

1 stick butter

1 c. sugar

1 c. water

½ teaspoon of ground cinnamon

 

  Spoon small portions of apple pie filling into flour tortillas.  Roll and place in baking dish.  Melt butter with sugar, cinnamon and water.  Pour over tortillas.  Bake at 400 degrees until brown on top.

 

 

USEFUL WEBSITES

 

www.johnshopkinshealthalert.com
Interested in learning more about health after 50?  Visit the above website to find a wealth of information on arthritis, diabetes, memory, vision, and other important topics.  Sign up for their e-mail alert.

 

Luggage and your travel:

www.smartpacking.com
www.onebag.com
www.tsa.gov for prohibited items

www.nfb.org for audible luggage locator tags

 

 

MEETING & ANNOUNCEMENTS

 

National Federation of the Blind Youth Slam

A 2007 STEM Leadership Academy

Fact Sheet

What:  
The largest gathering of blind youth ever.  This four-day academy will

engage and inspire the next generation of blind youth to consider careers falsely believed to be impossible for blind people to enter.  While staying at Johns Hopkins University, youth will be mentored by blind role models during fun, challenging, and inspiring activities meant to stretch the imagination, build confidence, and increase science literacy.  Activities will take place with support from partners such as the National Aeronautics and Space Administration, the Johns Hopkins University Whiting School of Engineering, and other institutions and corporations working in science, technology, engineering, and math (STEM).  The NFB Youth Slam will culminate in an inspiring rally at Baltimore’s Inner Harbor and a celebration at the center of innovation in the field of blindness—the NFB Jernigan Institute. 

 

When:  
July 30 - August 4, 2007.  This includes two travel days.

Where:  
Baltimore, Maryland

Why:  

The NFB Youth Slam is needed to shatter some of the most significant 

barriers and misconceptions limiting blind youth.  First, the Slam will break the relative isolation of blind youth; it will show blind youth that it is respectable to be blind.  Second, it will expose blind youth to STEM fields in a way that powerfully demonstrates that these fields, and other challenging fields, are open to them.  Third, the Slam will create a greater understanding among parents, teachers, and the general public that blind people can learn and excel in STEM subjects and careers.

 

Who:  
Two hundred blind or low vision youth who will be entering high school in the fall of 2007, who are currently in high school, or who graduate in the spring of 2007.

 

How:  
Eligible students need to complete an application by April 1, 2007.  Applicants who are accepted to the NFB Youth Slam will be expected to pay a $200.00 registration fee to complete the application process.  The registration fee is NOT required at the time of application to the Slam.  The registration fee ensures the student will receive air and ground transportation, room and board, and access to all Slam activities and materials (valued at $3,000.00).  Any other incidental costs, such as souvenirs, will need to be covered by the student.

 

Find the latest information on the 2007 NFB Youth Slam by visiting:  www.blindscience.org
 

Washington Seminar begins January 29, 2007.  Contact Arthur Schreiber at 505-243-6165.

 

Possibilities Fair in Alamogordo, Friday, March 2, 2007.  Contact Christine Hall at 505-268-3895.

 

State convention at Albuquerque Hilton, May 3-6, 2007.  Contact Christine Hall at 505-268-3895.

 



	

	
	


